Minutes 17 and 18 November 2009

NZILA Exec


MINUTES OF NZILA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD AT

Oak Room, Student Union Building, Lincoln University
Tuesday 17 November 2009
Wednesday 18 November 2009
Meeting opened 9.31am
The Exec were welcomed to Lincoln on the occasion of Lincoln’s 40th celebrations

1
PRESENT

Present: 
Dennis Scott, Grant Edge, Sally Peake, Chris Bentley, Rory Langbridge, Robin Rawson, Heidi Monks
Minute taker:  Melanie Whittaker

Guests:

17 Nov

Neil Challenger

18 Nov
Julia Williams, Associateship Process and Membership Review

Mike Barthelmeh, constitutional changes in association with Membership Review and Landscape Charter

2
APOLOGIES

Hannah Lewthwaite for Tuesday 17th
3 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
It was moved (Grant/Chris) and Carried:
THAT the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting held on 24 July 2009 be confirmed as a true and correct record.

Matters arising from the minutes.

See: 5.8 IFLA Liaison 

See 5.15 Awards

Items arising were dealt with as they came up on the agenda

4
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES:

Other matters arising and action items from the previous meeting minutes were covered during portfolio officers’ reports.

5
OFFICERS’ REPORTS

5.1
PRESIDENT (Dennis Scott)
Dennis reported verbally re Special Working Groups and interest groups.  Has spoken to various people.
Dennis proposed that he will devise a strategy for each of the portfolio projects and where each Exec portfolio is at, ie Charter, LPI, Documentation.  What is determined to complete, formulate timeline, formalise the special interest groups, who is on them, get co-ordination in order to finish.

Important to have a formal strategy in motion to establish completion within a definite timeframe.  Strategy in place for tabling and endorsement at the next meeting.

Opportunities to respond to formal requests for submissions.
Chris spoke on getting the final accreditation from AILA and then discuss with Dennis how to update the Institutes.  Dennis and Chris to meet.  (Grant advised Melean was involved with the original Education Policy so good to include her).
Action  Dennis/Chris/Melanie
5.1.4 Life Membership Nomination

5.1.4
Nomination for Honorary Fellowship & Fellow
Send out calls for nomination

Action: Melanie

5.2
HONORARY SECRETARY (Rory Langbridge)
Transpower have requested an endorsement of Jan Woodhouse, LA practitioner as certifier.
It was moved (Rory/Dennis) and Carried:
THAT a letter be sent confirming that Jan Woodhouse is a Registered Member of the Institute and has the appropriate qualifications to be certifier.
THAT such a response to such requests is a standard letter from the Institute.

Action: Melanie

The meeting acknowledged such approaches are excellent and helps raise the profile of the Association.

Eco Membership Survey 2009

Rory to complete survey on Institute’s behalf.
Rory will check out who they are – and to advise members who they are and the work they do.  Continue to support them and raise the profile of our alliance with them.
Action: Rory
Check that we them as a link on our website

Action: Melanie
5.2.4
Exec Meetings General

Meeting here today at Lincoln has provided an excellent opportunity to meet with Lincoln staff members and students.  It was therefore discussed that when the NZILA Exec meet in Auckland it could be an opportunity to meet at Unitec.  At Victoria when in Wellington and Lincoln when in Christchurch again in the future.  A “meet the student time” could be incorporated into the agenda, over a shared afternoon tea perhaps.

Action: Melanie
to communicate same with tertiary institutes

5.2.12
Recording of NZILA Oral History

Tabled report advised:

· That professional sound editing was required on the transcripts to ensure they were of publishable quality.

· Introduction to interviews, sound clips and oral transcripts now posted to website.  
· Email sent to members asking if any other interviewees.
It was moved (Rory/Grant) and Carried:
THAT the added expense of sound editing was supported and approved by treasurer

THAT the letter to the membership seeking further nominations was approved for distribution.

5.3
TREASURER (Grant Edge)
Grant gave summary of financial situation.
Term deposit about to roll over.

Discussion ensued whether to split the term deposit into two different investment periods.

Grant advised that there is enough in the smaller term deposit to cover expenses that may come up.
Past accountant’s recommendation has been to keep one year’s income as reserve in term deposit

Conference account 2010 looking good, some sponsors have paid so that is promising.

Another round of branch levies to be paid after 31 December 2009.
5.3.7
Subscriptions

2009 subscription levies were discussed.

It was proposed that no increase in subs be made for 2010, need to think about marketing in 2011 after new Membership Review goes through at the 2010 AGM.

It was moved (Grant/Sally) and Carried:  THAT the treasurer prepare a budget allowing for a nil subs increase for 2010 and reduce the Registration subscription by the $50 surplus to be the same as the current Associate/Fellow fees.

Action: Grant
5.3.13
Telecom Accounts and Yellow Pages Advertising

Discussion on Yellow Pages/White Pages advertising ensued.
The report and costings obtained from Yellow Pages was tabled and discussed.

Dennis suggested contact YP to have the heading ‘Landscape Architects Registered’ at the top of the listings and then NZILA advert directly underneath.

Grant discussed putting a small 1UV advert into to promote members and the profession.
It was moved (Grant/Robin) and Carried:

THAT we allow for a universal placement in the Yellow Pages directories of the 1UV size advert, a $12850 + GST budget to cover this. Commencing with the Auckland 2010 book.
THAT this is in lieu of the current telephone levy and in lieu of an increase in the branch levy.  The success of the advert is to be assessed annually.

THAT there will be no placement in the white pages.
Action: Rory/Melanie
To be featured in Insite to promote the profession and Registration.  Robin to cover under branch liaison.

Action: Robin

Use the traditional logo try different compositions (vertical one favoured by Grant/Dennis).  Rory to assist with wording of advert.  Use the word Professional, Registered.  Rory & Melanie to work on 

5.3.15 Awards

See also 5.15 Awards.  $1500+GST honorium to be paid to each Awards judge.

5.4
DOCUMENTATION/NZILA RECORDS (Grant Edge)
Code of Conduct conflicts with the Constitution’s version.   Robin volunteered to assist with aligning these again, and tabling required remits at the 2010 AGM.
Action: Robin
Grant needs to define Office Bearers and align this in the Constitution in relation to PI insurance for Office Bearers.
Action: Grant
5.4.13
Constitution

Mike Barthelmeh (18 November) worked through proposed Constitutional changes with Executive that he had previously circulated as a comparison/proposed document.  Changes included those required to assist the better day to day running of the Institute and those that would be required by the Associateship Process and Membership Review.  Executive were invited to peruse the tabled documents carefully and invited to provide further feedback to Mike as a matter of priority.  Mike was thanked for his thorough work on this project to date.
Action: All Exec
5.5
CONFERENCE/WORKSHOP (Heidi Monks)
5.5.16
2010 Landscape10 : The Power  of Landscape Conference Wellington

2010 - The Power of Landscape: Landscape10 - Conference Planning is to track.  Heidi is in communication with the Conference Committee.  Marketing and branding very strong.  Registrations have opened, website open.  Congratulations to the committee for progress and level of sponsorship achieved thus far.

Conference Listener – someone who listens to the speaker and summarises it at the end.

Any attempt to video any of the events?  Potential for Lincoln to become involved in this?  Put to organising committee if they want to put it as part of their budget to produce.  However, Wellington have advised they are not going to be videoing the conference.
5.5.17
2011 Workshop (Northland location)

Mike Farrow meeting early in December to start initial planning for 2011 Workshop.
5.5.13
2013 NZILA/AILA IFLA World Congress - Auckland
Committee has been formed, chaired by Renee Davies. Two AILA committee members are included.  Budget will be tabled next year.
Budget to put aside a set amount each year towards float.  Treasurer to keep track of same.

5.6
GRADUATE AFFAIRS (Hannah Lewthwaite)
Nothing to report
5.7
EDUCATION (Chris Bentley)
See 5.10 Accreditation
5.8
IFLA LIAISON (NZILA IFLA Delegate Alan Titchener)
Grant to ensure IFLA dues, currently pending are paid as appropriate.
Alan Titchener updated financial understanding concerning any IFLA APR VP candidacy.

It was moved (Dennis/Grant) and Carried:  THAT Alan has the full support of the Institute to be put forward as the nominee for APR VP in accordance with his report. The Institute thanked him for his valued input to date.

5.9
ASSOCIATESHIP (Sally Peake)
It was moved (Dennis/Sally) and Carried:  THAT the successful and unsuccessful candidates as tabled by the Associateship Panel be accepted and the respective letters be sent out when forwarded by the panel.
Successful candidates were:

	Robin Rawson

Angela McArthur

Virginia Anderson

Hannah Lewthwaite

Bruce McKenzie

Brooke Mitchell


	Katie Bailey

Emma Corbett

Lee Brazier

Sean Leogreen

Davis Cartwright

Amy Hobbs




5.10 EDUCATION AND ACCREDITATION (Chris Bentley)
Chris facilitating a review of our Education policy to align with Accreditation into one document.  Will be meeting with Dennis to commence this project.

Action: Chris
All three of the Tertiary Institute’s 2009 Annual Reports were received and approved by the Accreditation Panel for 2009.

It was moved (Chris/Grant) and Carried:

THAT the respective tertiary institutes Annual reports has been reviewed by the Accreditation Panel and approved.

THAT we accept the recommendation of acceptance and advise the respective tertiary institutes accordingly.

THAT commencing in 2010 the Institute requests that the annual reports be submitted in duplicate.  One copy being retained for the NZILA’s records and the other going to the Accreditation Panel.

THAT the Institute pursue the obtaining of and retention of past Annual Reports and 5 year Accreditation Reports to be returned to the Institute for archiving.  Chris to contact Frank if he has any of the past reports to be sent back.

Action: Melanie/Chris
5.10.6
The Accreditation Panel

Melean Absolum accepted and has been appointed to the Accreditation Panel, commencing with the Victoria University’s Accreditation review in September 2009.  In 2010 it is anticipated another person will be appointed to replace either Diane Menzies or Frank Boffa, then the following year another replacement.  Therefore in 3 years a new panel will be in place with Melean having been serving for 3 years prior which will provide continuity.

5.10.4
Victoria University Wellington
The Accreditation Panel has completed the 5 yearly audit of Victoria and have accredited the new 3 x 2 course.
Recommendation:

It was moved (Chris/Dennis) and Carried:  THAT the Executive accept the Accreditation Panel’s recommendation to accept the new 3x2 Victoria course
Accreditation Panel’s Recommendation (dated 5/10/2009)

That the programme be granted accreditation in accordance with the NZILA Accreditation Procedures 2004, until the year 2014, subject to satisfactory self evaluation through the annual reporting process.

This recommendation recognises that entry into the existing 4 year BDes course will cease in 2010, and be replaced by a 3+2 year MLA commencing in 2010.  We acknowledge that transition provisions are in place to accommodate existing BDes students.

Action: Advise VUW the outcome of the Accreditation Review and send a respective copy of the Review on to the University.
Action:Chris/Melanie
Include new Accreditation Cert with letter
5.11
CPD (Robin Rawson)
Look to having a national CPD event per year. Could initiate with Dennis’ key note speech to IFLA 46th World Congress in Brazil.  Another topic suggestion the RMA Amendment Act.  Branches invite other professional bodies to attend, need to link backwards and initiate/respond to reciprocal invites.  The meeting agreed that the Institute, via branches should make more of a commitment to forging links with other professional bodies.
1. Find out from branches what type of CPD they want/require
2. Emailled branches reminded them to invite other people to continuity reforge those contacts and events.  Example, the recent Southern Branch had a planner from NZPI come to the Okoranui trip.

The establishment of a CPD liaison person on the branch committee, responsible to establishing/maintain contact with other professions accepted as a good idea.  Robin to draft an information letter to send to other organisations as an introduction and request.
Action: Robin
General discussion ensued:

· What type of events?  Can dovetail into Planners CPD.

· Architects have a formal process for form filling at CPD events.

· Robin will talk to Jennifer Dray, CanWest have done surveys in the past what members want.
· Education Foundation scholar an excellent CPD event which is well attended.
· Devise a quick standard questions thru the branch committees to find out what their needs or wants may be.  Check with Ed Foundation Trust for visiting speakers out in the near future.

· Getting technology to work for us for CPD, recording something show in video; getting feeds from the three tertiary institutes.
Robin and Melanie to look at how to utilise the website more for CPD links to events.  Link thru to events, not just the Institute’s.

Action: Robin/Melanie

The events calendar on the UDF website an example, look at possible plug of same for NZILA?  Or just utilise a set of links on a page.  Melanie to look into
Action: Melanie
Draft letter to UDF, Surveyors, NZPI, Architects to work in collaboration, in liaison with Rory (liaison with Professional Bodies portfolio)
Action: Robin/Rory

Dennis to give Robin date availability when could commence the roadshow.
5.12
BRANCH LIAISON (Robin Rawson)
See also 5.2.4
Exec Meetings General
See also 5.17.3 Membership

5.12.19
Branch Job Descriptions and Protocols
Robin tabled a marked up Job Descriptions and Protocols document – meant to be a quick easy document for branches to refer to.  There is a need to tie in the Code of Conduct with the Constitution as there are some discrepancies between the two documents.
Send Robin the 3 committees and executive and branch documents that Sue Dick was working on.

Action: Melanie

Amend and hold then distribute after the April AGM?  Advantage if they have now then they can refer to it, can be amended after AGM.
Robin will do a review, send around then distribute to branches as agreed.

Action:  Robin
5.13
COMMUNICATION (Hannah Lewthwaite)
Nothing to report
5.14
WEBSITE/INSITE (Melanie Whittaker)
Last Insite (July-Sept 2009) well received, yes can print ok, 2 versions well received.  content good
Put up link to RMA link - yes

Update homepage graphics of website utilising Award winners

DSL Environment newsletter – can we post to the website?  Or send to members? Follow up with DSL what can be done, is there a corporate fee that will allow distribution?  Can our members get a special rate?
Action: Melanie

5.15
AWARDS (Heidi Monks)
Referencing the July 2009 minutes:
The increase in entrance fees was substantiated and accepted by the Exec (as minuted post July meeting) to cover increased costs of hosting the Awards programme.
Will look at issue of evidence being entered if and when it arises.

The meeting agreed that a judge’s citation will only be prepared for 2010 Award winners.  (The burden on judges to provide citations was acknowledged).
Mandy Rounsefell (AILA President) was unfortunately not unavailable to be an AILA representative judge.  Heidi to approach an alternative AILA representative in the hope that a replacement will be available.
Richard Bain unfortunately no longer available.  Appreciation expressed for past commitment and contribution.
Possible judges were discussed.  Suggestions of suitable judges to be advised to Heidi.  Diversity is desirable with an Architect to be amongst the panel.
The time commitment required by the awards judges was recognised.  The Institute should consider paying the judges an honoriarium in recognition of this commitment.  This helps raise the profile of the Institute and acknowledges the professionalism of the judges.  It was agreed the process needs to be reviewed so that the Awards aren’t so onerous on the judges (for example the expectation that all design entries are visited – should pre-judging occur).
It was moved (Grant/Heidi) and Carried:  THAT the convenor should budget in an honoroum of $1500 + GST per planning and design judge, effective 2010 Awards.  And seek sponsorship where possible to cover this cost.
Action: Heidi/Grant 
Discussion ensued how to proceed for Awards 2012 to cover added contingencies of increased costs (judges honorium, site visits).  It was mooted that additional sponsorship is required to cover this and a proposed increase in the entrance fee. As part of the review process see what other Associations are doing with respect to honouring their judges, whether all entries are visited, entrance fees charged etc.

5.16
REGISTRATION/UPDATE (Rachel de Lambert, Registrar)
82 registered members to date for 2009.
5.17
ADMINISTRATION/CORRESPONDENCE/MEMBERSHIP (Melanie Whittaker)
Written report for period  24 July 2009 to 10 November 2009 was tabled.  Recent membership applications and resignations were approved.  There were no unusual applications requiring consideration.
5.17.1
Inwards Correspondence

Inwards correspondence was received.

5.17.2
Outwards Correspondence

Outwards correspondence was approved.

5.17.3
Membership

It was discussed whether sending a letter to non-members enquiring re rejoining the Institute and letting them know the changes to the Registered process would be worthwhile.  Is it worth while chasing these people?  Use as a proforma letter to be sent to recently resigned members.  To be sent out via the branches.  Any further thoughts to let Robin know.

Action: Robin
5.18
ENVIRONMENT & ENVIRONMENTAL LEGISLATION (Sally Peake/Rory Langbridge)
Report tabled from Sally

NZS4404 going around country promoting the revision.  Sally had meeting with Greg McBride (UDF) and Yvonne Weeber (MfE).
Big question mark over relevance of standard, should the landscape aspect be in there at all.  Should be in conjunction with stormwater/roading.  Do we want it in there at all?
Auckland Transport issues to go to Auckland branch if they wish to make a submission.
5.18.18
NZILA Landscape Charter/NZ Landscape Strategy

Mike Barthelmeh has finalised a draft.  Sent to review group members on 16 October 2009 and feedback to have been provided to Mike.

Mike reported to Executive on 18 November 2009 that following through and seeking comments from Review Group.
5.19 AGM

Melanie to keep track of dates for notification to members etc.  AGM scheduled for 15 April 2010, confirm with Wellington Conference it is in their programme.
Looking at minutes of AGM 2008 – Landscape Charter.   Still on track for that time line to go to stakeholders.  Check all other action items from AGM done.
Check on website as a draft.

Action: Melanie
5.20
EDUCATION FOUNDATION (Frank Boffa, Diane Menzies, Jan Woodhouse trustees)
Visual Simulations document
· Final edited version to be submitted to Exec for endorsement and release.

· Dennis to followup with Frank regarding this

· Sally to look at wording of introduction  (Institute endorsed document together with the Education Foundation Trust, use of two logos etc)

· Confirmation of joint copyright between Education Foundation Trust and NZILA to be resolved a memorandum of understanding drafted that the NIZLA & the Trust can sign so there is no confusion in the future about how it is used and who owns it and how it is to be distributed.

Landscape Planning Initiative
· Think keep as a collective set of definitions on which to build.  Eg Tangata Whenua issues as separate document;

· Sally volunteered to write words for introduction
· Definition = general consensus this is what the Institute means.

· Is there a summary of landscape terms out there = see EDS  (be cautious EDS too cautious and constrained and even wrong)

It was resolved:  That Dennis to talk to Frank about where to from here.  Dennis to strategise and get a definite statement as to its status, direction and future including any feedback to the court.

5.21
STUDENT AFFAIRS (Hannah Lewthwaite)
Tertiary Institute end of year student exhibitions in progress.  Links have been put on website to same with best wishes extended to student representatives for their success and photos requested for Insite publication.
5.22
CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY COUNCIL (Chris Bentley)
Keeping a watching brief on what they are doing.  Have a meeting this Thursday Chris is not attending as its a review of the Building Act. 
5.23
URBAN DESIGN GROUP (Chris Bentley)
There has not been a lot happening until this week.
MfE looking to review the Urban Design Protocol and have sent survey to all Champions.  Chris Bentley, as NZILA’s portfolio holder is the NZILA Champion and completed the survey on behalf of the Institute. 

UDF Forum.  NZILA is a partner.  A preliminary committee was formed, membership has grown and now calling for elections for their National Committee.
It was moved (Sally/Chris) and Carried:  THAT Sally to approach Will Thresher to accept a nomination from the NZILA.  Nominations close 27 November.
Action: Sally
6
DOCUMENTATION PRACTICE SUPPORT, NZILA MEMBERS DOCUMENTATION VOLUME 2

Working Group meeting tonight (17 Nov) and looking at getting consensus on documents for distribution to members.  Discussion ensued - how we use the documentation and who has access to it?
Where the document has the trademark on it, is an NZILA endorsed doc that only registered members can use.  However aware that the document may be downloaded and copied.  This not perceived as an issue to be concerned about.
7
GENERAL BUSINESS

Welcome Neil Challenger, Head of the School of Landscape Architecture, Lincoln University

3.20pm

Neil formally welcomed the NZILA Executive to campus.  He suggested that next time the Exec meeting be held in the new LA building and have some interaction with the students.

General discussion ensued with Executive as follows:

· Lincoln wants to ensure that student work has relevance in the marketplace
· Explore research works and imperatives.  Looking at touring the branches next year, what is it we don’t know?  What next?

Collaborative Book Proposal

Neil introduced the idea that Lincoln perceives a niche in the market for a publication of a book (which could be introductory essay, essay round thematic issues.  Partly coffee table; partly state of nation; partly for students etc)
The NZILA years of the design awards could be used as material – the basis around which we think and reflect of Landscape Architecture in NZ.  Lack of books NZ based in this area.  What changes occurred? What issues have been explored developed etc?
The meeting considered that it would be great to have “the making of the NZ Landscape” similar to the UK Hoskins one.  It was perceived there is a gap in New Zealand of such a publication.

Key milestones in society to do with landscape, awards reflect these.  Development of the land.  Infrastructure, sustainability – current fashions all interwoven with awards

Timeline tie in with 2013 world congress, IFLA’s 50th and NZILA’s 40th yes this timeframe perceived as being excellent.
Put up as a research grant from Lincoln, start pulling resources together.  Get a focus of the book
It was moved (Dennis/Chris) and Carried:  THAT the NZILA embrace the idea of Lincoln taking the initiative to produce a book as verbally outlined by Neil.  Neil to write formally to the Institute regarding the proposed collaborative project.

Action: Melanie

Followup with Neil

The meeting concluded at 5.10pm to be reconvened on Wednesday 18 November with Julia Williams and Mike Barthelmeh

Wednesday, 18 November 2009, 9.05am
Welcome:

1. Julia Williams, Associateship Process and Membership Review

2. Mike Barthelmeh, constitutional changes in association with Membership Review and Landscape Charter  (see 5.4.13 Constitution Review and 5.18.18 Landscape Charter)
7.
ASSOCIATE PROCESS AND MEMBERSHIP REVIEW (Julia Williams, Convenor)

Julia – spoke to her tabled report.

Julia spoke of the AILA professional practice exam guidelines.  AILA only have one speciality.
AILA happy for us to utilise their documentation with acknowledgement. Julia advised she has also viewed the UK Landscape Institute’s documentation.

Next –Phase 3 of the Associateship Process and Membership Review

Ratification April 2010 then 90 week period for project record sheets.  Rationale is that the Membership Review would be fully implemented in 2012.

Easiest to implement is the Associate/Fellow to Registration this will be tabled at the 2010 AGM for acceptance of the referendum (in which members voted for the change).

Transition documentation:

Two processes:

1. have sat their exam to become registered – what certification do they get?
2. keep currency

Discussion ensued with favoured outcome being:
Have a larger “Registered” certificate which is then validated by an annual practising cert.
Further discussion:

· Do we over the next 2 years allow candidates to enter 2 major and 1 minor or do we stick to 3 categories?  Meeting agreed that the candidate does need to have 2 out of 3.

· Is CPD compulsory for Grads?  Yes - message needs to get out there – they need a sponsor.

· Look at personally contacting all Grads to encourage them to sit their Registration. 

· First thing to get the mentors and start that process.  Some documentation and rigour would be required for the mentor so that the proposed system is one of sponsorship.  
· Also a page of “expectations of both mentor and mentorees” to be prepared for distribution and reference. 

· Have an established list of mentors.

· Have an annual meeting of mentors and mentorees and set a timetable.
Needed for AGM/Implementation

1. Registered certificate to replace Associate cert (see above)
2. Notes to mentors

3. Constitution review

4. New categories and practise areas? These be defined (currently 5, should we have more practice areas as well – think design needs to be broadened out).  Members have expressed a desire to have acceptance of specialisation.  Further discussion on this is required.
· Also needs clarity about what Landscape Architect is, LA work with different experts, often act as intermediary.
· Need to promote CPD, what is it, how to attend.
See Julia’s recommendations page 2 of her report and start work on this.
· Oral History an ideal opportunity to commence some CPD
· Robin to make contact with Rachel to start on #4 Promotion of CPD of Julia’s report.

· Action: Robin
· Wording on applications.  Asked to have a proposer and seconder – these people are your sponsors.  (look at loop hole, sponsor sign form as proposer because they know you and your work.
· Sponsor – someone working with you, usually on a day to day basis or on the same project, most likely to in the same firm.

· Mentor needed who can mentor you – (a stronger relationship) helping understand and develop their professionalism, usually required more for self employed or in local govt.

· Terms will be defined, and no reason why they can’t be interchangeable.

It was agreed a 2nd signature is required.  This adds rigour and also validity of suitability of candidate and their work.

Robin volunteered find associates who are no longer members and contact them to let them know the changes, and if they join they will become Registered.

Action: Robin
Grant advised subs for 2010 Registered level subs brought down to corporate levy (ie the removal of the $50 levy).

Next stage Phase 3 Rory to liaise with Julia.  Julia to scope a brief.  Need to assume the referendum will go through at the AGM and the change will be implemented.  Move quickly formalising next stage.
8
NEXT MEETING

To be advised but proposed either 12 or 19 February in Auckland.  

Unitec to be approached regarding hosting the meeting  (see also 5.2.4 Exec Meetings General)
Meeting closed at 5.10pm 17 November 2009

Meeting closed at 12.00pm 18 November 2009

Certified as a true and accurate record.

President ...............................................................................
Date ...............................................
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